Ordinance Committee

Monday, July 30, 2012
Minutes

(Approved 8/20/12)
Councilors present: Sharon Bushor (SB) (special committee chair), Vince Dober (VD), Joan Shannon (specially assigned)
Councilor absent: none

Staff: Gene Bergman (GB) (CA), David E. White (DW) (PZ), Bill Ward (BW) (CE), Brian Pine (BP) (CEDO)
Public: Max Tracy, Caryn Long, Karen Paul, Emily Lee, Gabrielle Sealy, Eric Winslow, Roger Wiberg, Kami Oliver, Neil Gordon, Lee Buffington, Maddy Posig, Lisa Kingsbury, Ryan Mitofsky, Anne Brena, Sandy Wynne
Convened: 5:45 pm 

1. Agenda: The agenda was unanimously agreed to with the caveat that SB would enter into the record a communication she received on 6/25/12. JS moved to end the meeting at 7:30 pm, VD seconded.  Discussion occurred around the availability of BP. The committee unanimously adopted JS’s motion.

2. Occupancy Limits in the Residential High Density District 
A. Public Forum
Gabrielle Sealy, S. Union St., said she’s heard the adoption of this amendment could have a positive impact on the neighborhood. Houses with 6-8 people in them have a lot of parties, constant garbage and noise problems, and a lack of respect. She’s called the PD for noise and people knew she did and they retaliated against her by setting a recycling bin full of paper on fire on her porch. She has a family with kids. She said the issue has to do with the number of people living on a property. She thinks more owner occupied housing would help and adopting the 4 unrelated adult limit would be positive.

Kami Oliver, S. Union St., said she’s been experiencing garbage on the property across the street, 11 S. Union. All their bins are filled, garbage is overflowing. She sees the same thing at 9 S. Union where the garbage is overflowing too. The landlord came and spoke to the tenants but the tenants haven’t fixed the problem. She is concerned with the lack of anonymity when making complaints to the police and is concerned about retribution.
Caryn Long, Henry St., said this is a small step and adoption would show support for the people in this area. She goes through the neighborhood and sees the trash and parking problems and she hopes the council can offer relief. She thinks all neighborhoods should be treated equally. Having no complaints doesn’t mean there are no problems.

Anne Brena said she’s asking that the same ordinance be applied to the neighborhood that applies to every neighborhood in the city. She’s been working with Code Enforcement and UVM but it hasn’t worked.

Emily Lee said she’s lived the issues daily and worked on it for 2 years. This is the solution they have come up with. They aren’t asking for anything special, just the protections that the rest of the city has.

Roger Wiberg agreed and said he’s very much n favor of the amendment.

Sandy Wynne, Mansfield Ave., said she lived in Ward 2 before and that was after this limit was adopted. Before there were no owner occupied in her area but within 4 months the mix became better. This law helped a lot. It doesn’t displace anyone, it creates a healthy mix.  She thinks students aren’t happy with the hosing situation either.

Maddy Posig said she’s watched the deterioration of the neighborhood with houses intended for families being occupied by a transient population. The area needs protection. She appreciates their concern.

Joe Speidel, George St., asked what the consequences of the change would be in his neighborhood. In his neighborhood they have young renters and section 8 renters. He’s concerned with the impact of any change in one neighborhood and thinks they need a larger plan to increase the number of houses.

Max Tracy, W-2 councilor, appreciates the time the committee is putting into this. He strongly supports passage of the amendment in its current form. Several themes have come up. The community believes the challenges they face are magnified by larger houses. People care about their neighborhood and that should mean something. He’s spoken with W-3 councilor Siegal about the recent experience of her constituents seeing an ad for 5 unrelated adults to move into a house and they called the landlord to remind him of the law. He would like the committee to take notice of the possibilities. He see how homes in a neighborhood close by are being kept up and it shows the possibilities if this passes.

B.  David White (DW)
DW explained the maps he distributed. His first point is on development patterns.  First, is a caveat: we should not assume that the zoning is correct because there is no consistency due to the fact that zoning was imposed on what is on the ground. As an example, much of the RM zone has more density than the RH zone and RH densities are below what is allowed. It is important to understand the policies behind the zones. The RH zone is intended to have greater densities. He thinks that is sound public policy.

DW’s second point is on the number of housing units. In the RH zone, as a whole there are 2100. In the neighborhood bounded by Union, Main, Pearl, and Willard there are 830 units and 636 are rentals. SB asked if DW had building sizes. DW said no, the assessor has the records but they are hard to aggregate in PZ. It is for this reason that they can’t answer the next question.  He notes that the map has average household size. He thinks the experience in the RL and RM zones is a good indicator of what will happened if this amendment is adopted.

On the fourth question posed to him, as to applying this to only the neighborhood bounded by Union, Main, Pearl, and Willard he said that this is not an issue of unit density but the number of occupants which he sees are questions of life safety and behavior. He recommends applying this consistently with the other zones, RL and RM. Consistency is important so he favors applying this to the whole city. It is not a silver bullet.

On the request for other recommendations, DW suggests changing the parking requirement and the underlying density. Now the regulations regulate parking per unit. He thinks it is more sensible to regulate per bedroom. They could also allow parking across property lines; they need to disconnect the cost of parking from the cost of a unit. VD asked how. DW suggested properties contract with private lots. VD asked if the units in the district were subsidized and DW said he was not sure. 

SB asked if the committee voted to adopt this and a family buys a large house, how many parking spaces are needed and how many people can be added. DW said parking is tied to the number of units only and 1 unit needs 2 parking spaces regardless of the number of people in it. He said that on a half acre lot that could have 10 units so 20 parking spaces are needed. The typical unit would have 2 bedrooms per unit so that is 40 people. Requiring the housing to include the cost of the parking drives up the cost. The more units the more parking so the zoning ordinance drives owners to have fewer but larger units.  VD said that the density is already high so there is no space to add parking. DW said that there is a market to supply off site parking but we don’t allow it.
C.  Brian Pine (BP)
BP handed out a sheet (see file) noting the census numbers for the number of households for the years 2000 and 2010 and the % of owner occupied units in 3 areas: 
Block Group 3, Census Tract 5 (Willard, Pearl, Union, Main area) (Y2000—604 households, Y2010—596, % owners Y2000—12.30%, % owners Y2010—10.70%), 
Census Tract 5(Y2000—1788 households, Y2010—1770, % owners Y2000—14.30%, % owners Y2010—12.30%)
Burlington (Y2000—15,885 households, Y2010—16,119, % owners Y2000—41.50%, % owners Y2010—40.70%).

VD said he noticed the trend to lower home ownership is the same city wide. BP said he was correct but the neighborhood being discussed has a much lower owner occupancy rate. The data trend of lower owner occupancy has been in effect for 40 years.

JS said the trend isn’t the same everywhere and the very low rate in this target area is much worse. VD said he didn’t agree and that the small scale of the target area was important. SB said the impact in this neighborhood is bigger than in the rest of the city and that she hopes to have action sooner or later plus next action steps. BP noted the density allowances in each zoning district (RL 7 units/acre; RM 20 units/acre; RH 40 units/acre) and that 5 bedroom units would not be outlawed, just their occupancy by 5 unrelated adults.

On CEDO’s suggestions on how to address the housing issues presented, SB asked BP for ways to incent owner occupancy. BP said that New York City uses coops to encourage owner occupancy. Coops are different than condos. Burlington has seen condo development from the 1980s to the recently and amending the condo conversion law has potential. One idea is to exempt the target area from the condo conversion law. They would need to look at the parking issue. SB noted that life is not stagnant and that laws need to change to bring balance.

BP said that DW also mentioned parking. He said that the city needs to rethink our assumptions matching a unit to the need for 2 parking spaces. One way is to boost CarShare by promoting incentives to join. He said that the zoning law also looks at there being one building on a single parcel so if there is a carriage house, it doesn’t get converted to housing. SB asked that BP’s recommendations be put in writing for the committee.

JS asked for data on car ownership because in theory a household may need less cars if they live close to town but that does not seem to play out in practice. BP said that it was a hard issue. The DRB has heard evidence regarding the Land Trust that car ownership is .7car/unit but that is arguably a niche grouping. He said he’d look into the issue.
DW said there is a variety of data sources to look at and 70% vehicle ownership/rental unit seems accurate nationally but they are not collecting information so accurately for Vermont. Regulating parking is finding displeasure among regulators nationally because it doesn’t correspond to reality.

JS said there seems to be a minimum of 1 car per unit in her neighborhood. Maybe the best way to look at it is on a car/bedroom basis. She agrees there needs to be research and they need to get better data on how residents are using cars. We need to know what reality is.  BP added that location is critical. SB said that public transit isn’t present either and people need cars to leave the city. 

VD asked BP how many units this amendment will affect and the number of people who will be displaced. BP said he could not answer. SB asked how the council can understand without this information. GB & BP explained why they could not give metrics, including a preview of grandfathering and its application.
On ideas, BP said that we haven’t gotten incentives for accessory uses in the zoning ordinance and we need to. He mentioned employer assisted housing and changes in the residential parking sticker system and requirements as two other areas that could help areas like the one of concern here. SB asked if they could use the residential parking permit requirements to determine how many people live in a unit. BP said maybe. SB asked if it was a question of data. Bill Ward said that he’s suggested that PD’s parking enforcement office capture information for Code Enforcement at the start of when they get the information and PD is working out the bugs.

BP said that UVM’s new housing project needs to be praised and they need ways to create housing at UVM and Champlain campuses. SB said she wants to understand the barriers to that.

D. Gene Bergman (GB)
GB handed out the CA’s grandfathering opinion (see file) and summarized it.  He noted that grandfathering is a case by case determination looking at the use at the time a zoning law is adopted and the use following it or when the use is questioned. Legal uses at the time a law is adopted remain legal until they are discontinued for a year or brought into conformity with the new law.
E. Bill Ward (BW) 

BW handed out statistics on disturbances (see file) and briefly discussed them.

F. Committee Deliberations

SB reviewed the information they’d received in response to their last meeting’s requests.

JS noted it was 7:30 and that per the initial motion adopted at the beginning of the meeting they needed to stop. JS moved to continue the meeting to address the minutes and schedule a next meeting. VD seconded the motion. SB said she was disappointed because she thought they could act on the ordinance now. She was trying to report back to the council on their action at the August 13th meeting and she was hoping to move this forward. She said she was very disappointed. Action: the committee consented to JS’s motion.
JS moved the minutes as proposed to be amended. VD seconded it. SB asked that corrections be made to spelling errors in names of  Caryn Long, Lisa Kingsbury, and Joe Speidel. Action: the committee unanimously adopted the amended minutes.
3. Other Business—SB entered the 6/25/12 Frank Haddleton letter on RH into the record.  The committee discussed meeting dates in August and unanimously agreed to August 20, 2012 at 5:30 p.m. in Contois if possible. SB asked that a PDF of the proposed ordinance be sent to the committee members.
4. Adjournment--Adjourned 7:40 p.m.
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